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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, JUNE 26, 2012 

 

 Chairman Robert Salka called the Public Hearing and Regular 

meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Town Council Chambers with the following members 

in attendance: 

 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Joseph LaPorte & Matthew O’Keefe        

  

 Alternates: Thomas Lombardi 

    Ronald Bohigian 

        

 Others:  Rob Librandi, Zoning Enforcement Officer 

      

  

 Absent: Bryan Wysong, Commissioner 

   Dee Ahern, Alternate 

   Paul Bedard, Alternate 

  

 The Chair seated Thomas Lombardi Bryan Wysong.  A quorum was 

determined. 

   

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 Jeffrey Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in the 

presentation of an application and advised should their appeal be 

approved they file it with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they 

receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  You 

have one year to begin the project.   

 

Robert Salka, Chairman, presiding: 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES – June 12, 2012 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve the Minutes of the meeting 

of June 12, 2012.  Mr. O’Keefe seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on 

a voice vote. 

PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #5939A, Application of Southington Apple Harvest 

Festival Committee for special exception approval to host the 44
th
 

Annual Apple Harvest Festival September 28-30 and October 5-7, 2012 

under Sections 4-01.31 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 75 Main 

Street (Town Green & surrounding area), property of the Town of 

Southington & others in a CB Zone. 
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 JIM CHAMPAGNE:  434 Mulberry.  I serve as the festival 

coordinator for this year’s festival. Our footprint is the same as it 

has been for the last times I’ve appeared. 

 We are landlocked.  We have no place else to go. We use the 

facilities of the Bank of America parking lot, Riccio Way parking lot, 

Apple Alley. We go through the Department of Transportation and we 

receive a road use permit to close Main Street from Columbus to High 

Street so that it becomes a pedestrian zone.  We get permission from 

the Department of Transportation to put the light on blink.  That’s 

part of their request. 

 I will appear July 11
th
 at the parking authority meeting to ask 

their permission to use both of those parking lots. 

 There are no changes.  We’ll probably have around 70 vendors.  

Last year we had 71.  We expect a full turnout of vendors. 

 All of our needs are out to bid:  tents, our port-a-potties, I 

guess we’ll call them.  Our trash pickup.  Our bus transportation and 

a number of other smaller things are all out to bid.  We’re closing in 

on that. 

 We’ve provided you with last year’s map because this year’s is 

not yet complete. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do we have any questions of the applicant? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  This would be with the same stipulations? 

 MR. CHAMPAGNE:  Yes. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  As previous? 

 MR. CHAMPAGNE:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, the hours of operation would be the same? 

 MR. CHAMPAGNE:  Exactly the same as last year.  We’re open 50 

hours in total. 

 THE CHAIR: So, maybe if we decide to pass this, we can just 

reference the stipulations in Appeal 5860 which was last – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  With the exception of #7 which is the dates. 

 THE CHAIR: Right, yup.  Other than that we don’t have to go 

through them. 

 Okay. 

 Thank you. 

 MR. CHAMPAGNE:  Thank you. 
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 THE CHAIR: Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application? 

 (No response) 

 Is there anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 Thank you. 
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 B. APPEAL #5940A, Application of UNICO Italian Festival 

Committee for special exception approval to host their annual Italian 

Festival July 27-29, 2012 under Sections 4-01.31 & 15-05 of the Zoning 

Regulations, lower Center Street area, property of Town of Southington 

& others in a CB & I-2 zone. 

 BRYAN MECCARIELLO:  Good evening, Mr. Chairman and Commission 

members.  Bryan Meccariello, 142 North Main Street here in 

Southington. 

 I am a member of UNICO Southington Chapter and I am also a 

committee member of the Italian American Festival. 

 I am proud to be once again in these capacities and as a resident 

of this town.  Once again, asking that you approve this application. 

 This is our traditional, as you know, annual event.  We’ve 

learned through the years and I think we’ve gotten pretty good at it.  

We’re not the size of the Apple Harvest, but watch out --- we might be 

some time. But we are not going to come near October. 

 We are open 29 hours.  At least those are the hours of events.  

Friday night with ceremonies that being at 6:00 --- I’m sorry, 5:00.  

And, we end at 11:00. 

 Saturday, we start up at 11:00 in the morning and we end at 11:00 

at night. 

 And, Sunday, because of the outdoor mass and the procession, we 

start at 7:00 and end at 8:00 pm. 

 Once again, we have 24-hour police presence on lower Center 

Street primarily to watch the vendors’ booths but also because we have 

parking authority permission we have the North Liberty lot and the – 

for lack of a better word ---the My Bar lot, if you will. 

 Our parking is also, um, has been enhanced because the YMCA has 

been generous enough to let us use the parking lot which is to the 

back of their building and as well they have a little 16 lot off of, I 

think it’s DePaolo --- yah, right there (indicating). 

 And, that’s where the vendors will be.  We still have parking 

along Ideal Forge and along Factory Square Road, if you will. 

 Other than that, we’ll abide by the same rules, obviously.  There 

is no alcohol, whatsoever.  We have our own group that cleans up.  Not 

only do we clean up the area that we’re occupying but we also go up 

and down Center Street.  We’re aware that people take their food and 

they dump it in the town trash.  So, we have our guys go up and pick 

that up.  Lighten the load for the town. 
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 Dan Quinlan comes in at night and he cleans up and sweeps and 

cleans the entire street itself as well as the lot that we occupy next 

to the Sons of Italy.   

 We have dumpsters.  They used to be in Factory Square, that 

little alcove parking area and now it’s going to be where Ideal Forge 

is because our carnival is now going to be in the Factory Square area. 

 Other than that, I can answer any questions.  

 The insurances have been provided and they go through the Town 

Attorney’s Office.  As well, we have health department and fire 

department for obviously vendors as well as the tents.  We have tents.  

We have the fire department come out to make sure that we’re not only 

good with the fire code but also those barrels are very significant.  

They hold down the tents in case there is bad weather. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So nothing has not really changed, then? 

 MR. MECCARIELLO: Nothing’s changed. Last year, I think we 

reported we had two sets of carnivals and we’re just having the one 

this year.  The carnival rides won’t start up until noon.  They’ll end 

at 8:00. It is geared towards the younger children.  We tried to get 

it for the little older kids and it didn’t work out.  Didn’t have that 

success. Maybe it’s the time of year that type of event. 

 We’re pretty much contained. We don’t have that big of a 

footprint as the Apple Harvest so we’re not trying to emulate or 

dissimulate them.  It’s our own Italian Festival.  

 We have the music and I just want to encourage everyone to come 

down. 

 MR. LAPORTE: So, with the same stipulations? 

 THE CHAIR:  Same stipulations except for the dates. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: And, they increased the hours, slightly, it appears. 

 MR. MECCARIELLO: Not since the last year.  I looked at the 

Minutes from last year and we are maintaining the same hours.  If I 

misspoke, it’s the same hours as last year. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Yah, because last year it said --- and I want to 

make sure that we do it right, it said:  12:00 noon to 11:00 pm and 

you said 11:00 to 11:00. 

 MR. MECCARIELLO:  On Saturday? 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Yah. 

 MR.MECCARIELLO:  I’m looking at the --- maybe I have the wrong 

year.  It’s July --- oh, I wrote over it.  Okay.  You are right. I 

used the Minutes, of the previous year and last year changed it. 
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 THE CHAIR:  So, we are back to 11:00 – 

 MR. MECCARIELLO:  On Saturday, it will be 11:00 to 11:00.  

Friday, it’s 5:00 to 11:00.  And, then on Sunday, it’s 7:00 am because 

of the mass until 8:00. 

 And, the event, we’re over at 6:00.   We just needed to reserve 

the time because we want those two hours to clean up.  We break up and 

– 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  That’s okay. We just didn’t want to be making a 

motion and the public hearing is done and you’ve got different hours. 

 MR. MECCARIELLO: And, one last thing.  We did speak to all of the 

surrounding business owners and they’re all onboard. In fact, all of 

the immediate surrounding business owners are actually participating 

as vendors.  That makes sense. 

 THE CHAIR:  It is a nice event.  A great town event. 

 Okay.  Any other additional questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you, sir. 

 MR.MECCARIELLO:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone here speaking in favor of the application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 C. APPEAL #5941A, Application of Southington Community 

Services for special exception approval to allow the Southington 

Community Services to host a Farmer’s Market on Fridays July-October 

under Sections 3-01.31 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 1003 South 

Main Street, property of Saucier Realty LLC at the intersection with 

Werking Street in a B zone. 

 JANET MELLON:  Hi, good evening, Janet Mellon. 

 THE CHAIR:  Good evening, Janet. 

 MS. MELLON:  I am representing Southington Community Services 

which is at 91 Norton Street in Plantsville.  And, I personally live 

in Bristol.  Do you want that address?  Or just the address of the 

office? 

 THE CHAIR:  Just your office is fine. 

 MS. MELLON:  It’s 91 Norton Street in Plantsville. 

 Um, everything would be the same as last year.  We did receive 

200 books to give seniors $30 worth of fruits and vegetables this 

year.  Two hundred families would be $30. 

 There was a cut with Food Share so we didn’t receive any vouchers 

for families this year. 

 THE CHAIR: Say that again, now? 

 MS. MELLON:  We received 200 booklets, where 200 seniors can 

receive $30 worth of coupons to use for fresh fruits and vegetables 

this season. 

 THE CHAIR: How are you going to determine which 200 get them? 

 MS. MELLON:  The way it is going to be is we’re going to put it 

in the paper and its first come, first served.  You do have to bring 

in proof of income. 

 Last year, we received 400 and we put it in the paper.  Only 200 

seniors comes in.  So that is why we were cut back.  So, we’re going 

to put it in the paper.  No appointment.  Just proof of income.  And, 

we had to pull teeth last year to get people in. So, this year we have 

less coupons. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, everything’s the same then? 

 MS. MELLON:  Everything is the same. 

 THE CHAIR: Do you consider that – a real success?  I mean having 

this? 
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 MS. MELLON:  I do.  You know, I think it’s good to bring in fresh 

fruits and vegetables and there’s the WIC program.  All the families 

in Southington that are having a hard time to get to other towns to 

use their coupons, so they found that they were able to use them once 

we brought it into Plantsville. 

 I think it is good for the community to have a farmer’s market. 

 THE CHAIR:  I agree.  I just wondered what the response has been 

because sometimes I drive by there and there’s a lot of people and 

sometimes I drive by and there’s not so many. 

 MS. MELLON:  They’re still happy.  It’s not as busy as the first 

year we opened.  The first three weeks were packed and then after that 

it’s a decent amount of people.  They’re willing to come back and they 

enjoy doing it in Southington. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  How do you pick the vendors? 

 MS. MELLON:  It’s not picked by us.  There’s market masters and 

there is different market masters throughout the state.  And, a lot – 

so a lot of vendors do three or four.  So Friday’s, 3:00 to 6:00 is 

what vendors are eligible to do it.  They have to go through the 

Department of Agriculture.  They have to have insurance.  They have to 

be inspected.  So it’s a whole process and they have to go through the 

market master. 

 And, actually the health department contacts the market master 

every year to make sure that all the regulations are followed. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, I guess we already talked about the stipulations 

from last year. They all apply? 

 MS.MELLON:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Anything else? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you. 

 MS. MELLON:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone else speaking in favor of the application? 

 Please state your name and address for the record. 

 ZIGGY JURGLIEWICZ:  Good evening, Ziggy Jurgliewicz from 383 West 

Street.  I – since I have an agricultural exclusive background, I do 

enjoy this myself.  Is that the one down in Plantsville?  I was there 

a few times last year. I --- being a senior citizen on a low income I 

have to say the prices were a little too steep for me.  But I went 

there a few times and bought whatever I could afford.   
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 The vegetables looked very fresh. And, I would like to know, I 

mean, I don’t remember if there was or not, an organic area and a 

nonorganic area.  If there is a nonorganic area, I’d like to know what 

pesticides were used.  They could put a little poster or something, a 

piece of paper, nearby, these pesticides were used. 

 Organic?  Well, it’s either fertilizer, I mean organic 

fertilizer, chicken, rabbit, horse, cow, you know like.   

 But otherwise, I’m for it very much. 

 THE CHAIR:  My thought is if it’s organic, whatever is used is 

approved under the FDA. I thought it was approved. You know, why have 

it labeled.  It has got to pass certain regulations in order to 

classify as organic or it’s not. 

 MR. JURGLEWICZ:  Sometimes, the flavor is different with organic 

foods.  The corn cobs ground up it could be. Pea (inaudible) ground 

up.  It could be tobacco leaves ground up.  You know, ground up 

because it is compost.  I make many compost piles myself and if you 

don’t grind it up it doesn’t decompose. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ:  Like I said, cow manure is high in potash.  

Horse manure is high in nitrogen.  Chicken manure is very high in 

nitrogen.  A hot manure.  Cow manure is cold nitrogen and you can 

spread that as much as you want.  Every nitrogen, every fertilizer is 

different. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 

 Anyone else here speaking in favor of the application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Janet, do you want to make any comments to that? 

 MS. MELLON:  I think I could call the market masters and they 

have all their rules and regulations and I don’t know if that would 

keep farmers from coming.  But I have no problem calling to see if we 

could get that information.  But they have certain rules and 

regulations. 

 THE CHAIR:  I mean if they have it and they can post it, that’s 

fine.  Like you said, they have their own rules and we’re only 

following them. 

 MS. MELLON:  But I will absolutely ask. 
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 And, you can come and get your first book of coupons tomorrow.  

We’ll hand two books out early. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thanks, Janet.  

 Okay hearing no – 

 MS. MELLON:  Oh, I did want to make one comment about the price 

of the fruits and vegetables and I don’t think people realize this.  

Stop & Shop and Shop Rite & Price Chopper, they’re buying in bulk so 

the farmers that are selling are not making the money that the grocery 

stores are and they do a reasonable price because it is a smaller 

amount and they charge little bit more. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 Okay, this application is closed. 
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7. Continued Public Hearing Items: 

 A. APPEAL #5935A, Application of Zygmunt W. Jurglewicz for a 

variance to allow the keeping of a family flock of 12 chickens, 4 

geese & 10 ducks on a lot 72,745 sf in area where the regulations 

require a full 3 acres (130,680 sf) under Sections 2-06 F (Farm) & 15-

05 of the Zoning Regulations, 383 West Street, property of Zygmunt W 

&Frances D. Jurglewicz in an R-12 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant please come forward and state your 

name and address for the record. 

 ZIGGY JURGLEWICZ:  383 West Street, Southington, Connecticut. 

 I go way, way back and I guess I was around 10-years old and I 

was very much interested in raising poultry and ducks.  The geese came 

later on.  My father even had me catching chickens at 5-years old. For 

the business. 

 And, the years moved on, I was in the 4-H Club.  Raised ducks and 

chickens for that as well as vegetables from the garden.  The 

vegetable garden didn’t last for me in 4-H because I would bring 

vegetables up to the fairs and you put four, six cherry tomatoes on a 

plate to be uh – how do I say it --- to show.  Judged the next day 

there was only four left.  So somebody went     UM --- delicious! 

 So, I continued on with the chickens and ducks.  Then I got into 

the FFA – Future Farmers of America in my agriculture years in high 

school.  I had to have a project.  And, my father being in the 

business from ’45 or ’46, to 1984 when he retired, I raised Cornish 

game hens.  Three hundred in the spring and         three hundred in 

the fall.  Six hundred.  And, he processed them and I sold them 

through his business.  And, when they were sold, ready to be processed 

– butchered, in other words – you have one pound little chickens and 

those are Cornish game hens. 

 And, then continued on and I realized the chickens and the 

Muscovy ducks.  The ducks were a wonderful type of duck because they 

eat so many different kinds of insects.  I just found out --- I read 

more information about them the other day, they use them in Florida to 

evacuate, eat up black widow spiders and the most dangerous the brown 

spider.  Eat them   right up as soon as they see them.  And, it’s the 

only creature that will eat cockroaches – Muscovy ducks. 

 THE CHAIR:  I don’t want to cut you short but I know we discussed 

a lot of this at the last meeting. 

 And, I think when we continued the public hearing, one of the 

issues that we had was um, number one, your lot size is small.  And, 

not classified as a farm.  And, the real issue was does this predate 

zoning.  In 1957, did you have a farm back in 1957?  That would add 

some impetus to whatever we do here as a board. 
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 So, I guess the issue that we want to focus in on is, you know, 

has the farm been there prezoning, pre-1957 and do we have any 

information or any documentation that will show us that?  That’s 

really the crux of the whole thing. 

 We discussed, you know, the advantages of ducks, et cetera. 

 MR. JURGLEWICZ:  Well, what I showed last time was his license 

here.  I’ll show the audience also.  This is a cash dealer’s license.  

He had to renew this every year from when he started in’45 or ’46 in 

there.  All the way to ’83,’84.  Every year this is renewed as a cash 

dealer through the Commissioner of Agriculture.  And, strictly, as 

that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Now, that was for chickens, correct? 

 MR. JURGLEWICZ: That’s for chickens, yup. 

 THE CHAIR: When did the ducks and the geese show up? 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ:  The ducks I had raised for like a project and I 

sold them also through my father’s business.  In other words, these 

are very motherly.  They lay their own eggs. They hatch them out 

anywhere from 11 to 17 – you never know.   

 MR. LIBRANDI: What is the date on that? 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ: This one here, this is one of the last ones.  

Okay?  This particular one is ’84.  This was the last year that my 

father was in the business.  And, he started in ’45, ’46, the ending 

of the Korean War.  

 Also, the ducks were sold through – like I said, when they’re old 

enough, 12 to 14 weeks, they are processed and almost full size. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I guess one of the issues, what you are saying 

is, yes you had animals.  And, I’m going to let the board ask their 

own questions, but it sounds like what you are doing is you are 

running a business.  You are raising animals and in this case geese, 

ducks and sheep ---  

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ:  No sheep. 

 THE CHAIR:  That was the last one.  Ducks and geese and then you 

sell them off. That’s a business which is you are in a --- its one 

thing if you have 12 chickens and you’re doing it for the eggs. But it 

sounds like you are running a business. 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ: Well, occasional, you know. 

 THE CHAIR: So you are running a business and I think that is one 

of the issues.  You know, I’ll let the board ask any questions that 

they have. 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  How many years have you been doing other than 

chickens?  How many years?  Geese? 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ:  Geese, roughly about, off and on, 10, 15 years.  

You know I have a few and then they were processed. And, then I had 

some back in ’98.  I was hoping that they would you know, it’s a 

holiday bird. Some people like turkey and some people like geese.  

Geese tastes like roast beef very much.  And, it’s a holiday type of 

food. So, I would, you know, either our own consumption or sell a 

couple.  If my father wanted them, sell. 

 And, then I got into the American Buff.  That’s the one that is 

an endangered breed. There is only 500 in the United States and       

1,000 globally.  If someone doesn’t raise them, they are going to go 

downhill.  They will be no longer there.  Friendly breed. They eat 

grass and leaves.  And, I’ve only got four.  Two females and two 

males.  So I can breed them. When they are old enough, I will you 

know, find homes for them. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, you’ve been doing this for say 15 years? 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ:  For the geese, yah. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, for the ducks. 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ:  The Muscovy ducks about – 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You seem like a very sincere person and that’s why 

I’m asking. 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ:  I enjoy the breed.  They’re a very intelligent 

breed. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, your hardship seems to be unusual.  You know, 

you’ve been there and in my mind, you’ve been there for 15 years or 20 

years since you’ve been doing it. 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ:  Yup. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  That’s what I’m thinking right now.  Unusual 

hardship. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  I have a question for the applicant:  How many 

sales have you had let’s say on an annual basis for the past like --- 

you said your father stopped in ’84.  So can you tell us a little bit 

about like the annual sales since the business was stopped in ’84? 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ:  I couldn’t tell you.   But my ducks, I only had 

a few ducks, maybe three or four females.  One drake.  And, sometimes 

like I said, sometimes the hatch is good. You have a dry season and 

the hatches are terrible.  Sometimes the mother will wet her feathers 

and sit on the eggs to give them moisture. So, there are times when 

you have five hatches and there’s times when you might have sometimes 
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more. You raise enough them up for 12 to 14 weeks and then you process 

them.  Just the offspring. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  So you can’t give us an estimate of how many per 

year you’re selling? 

 (Pause) 

 MR. JURGLEWICZ:  Oh, plus or minus 30, 40.  You know, that’s when 

--- way back.  I just, you know, they can, sometimes they have them 

twice a year if they have an early hatch in the spring and a later 

hatch in the fall. But that’s when I have all the equipment.  But 

because I am not a mechanic, I didn’t continue on with the business, 

that’s why. 

 MR. LOMBARDI: So is the 30, 40 what he sold or what you are 

currently selling in say 2011? 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ:  Oh, no, no.  I use enough for own freezer.  I 

enjoy eating duck. 

 MR. LOMBARDI: So, it’s a hobby. 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ:  Yes. This is a Muscovy duck. And, they are the 

only ones that are nonfat. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Okay. 

 MR. LIBRANDI: So there is no business then? 

 MR. LOMBARDI: No, not now. 

 THE CHAIR:  So you are not selling anything to outside your home? 

 MR. JURGLEWICZ:  Raise them for my freezer. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  You raise them for private consumption. 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ: Yes.  Once in a while somebody would ask me, 

like a friend, you know, I’ll sell them one if they want it for the 

holidays. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Okay, we should make that clear. 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ:  You know, it’s a hobby.  And, that gives me 

money for grain. Grain is expensive. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I mean this is a question to, if he’s doing 

chickens and things like that and now has 4 ducks; does that make a 

difference in the usage of when his father had it and the continual 

use? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Well, if the primary business was for poultry, I 

think the key would be poultry is considered a chicken and I guess 
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that would be what the use is.  I mean, we define in our regulations 

chickens and there is a concrete term for that.  I guess in terms of – 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  A duck is – I’m sorry, is that poultry, also? 

 THE CHAIR:  The regulations call out chickens.  It doesn’t say 

poultry, it says chickens. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  As I understand this application, it’s not like 

chickens that we’ve had recently.  This is an application to be 

classified as a farm under our definition which is different. 

 And, under the farm, it defines what farming is and it talks 

about animals including the raising of livestock or poultry.  But it 

doesn’t mention numbers. 

 So if you have a farm, you could do cows.  You could do chickens.  

It doesn’t say how many. 

 So, it’s irrelevant as to chickens, geese or ducks if it is a 

farm. 

 So my question to the applicant would then be, is it fair to say 

your father started this farming in the 1940’s? 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ:  Yah, ’45, ’46. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: In 1945-46. 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ:  He always gardened.   He was a gardener, big 

time.   

 Excuse me, in his processing; I have all the paperwork right 

here.  I gave you the paperwork, a carbon copy.  He did ducks, geese, 

chickens, fowl, capons, turkeys.  Anything in that category.  Guinea 

hens.  All that.  Pheasants. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Is it fair to say that the property has been used 

continuously as a farm from 1945 to date? 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ:  After he retired, then I didn’t continue the 

business. I made it a hobby.  Strictly.  Because I don’t have the 

knowledge to fix equipment. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, was there a period of time when there wasn’t 

poultry or – 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ:  No, I kept raising them. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, -- 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ:  For my own freezer. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  -- it’s been continuous. 
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 MR. JURGLIEWICZ:  Oh, yah, yah.  Absolutely. 

 MR. LAPORTE: Well, we are not going to make this a farm. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: No. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  If, say the board did okay this and passed it, now 

would this just be when he leaves the land it’s over. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, for discussion purpose, what I’m thinking is 

that we don’t really have to make any action. If we say it’s not a 

farm, then he presumably continues to operate as a nonconforming use. 

 MR.  LIBRANDI:  It’s already set.  That’s what he is saying.  The 

use has already been there so there’s no reason to make a vote.  No 

need to approve anything. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Who is saying that?  The Town Attorney? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  For a farm.  If we’re not saying it’s a farm and 

you’re saying that it predates zoning regulations --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Then you withdraw the application and he continues.  

That’s sort of where I am going. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Let me ask a question:  Could he do cows? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  If he was a farm. If he got approved for a farm.  

As of right now he doesn’t have the acreage. That’s what the variance 

--- if we would approve it --- for a farm. 

 MR.BOHIGIAN:  So, predating zoning – 

 MR. LIBRANDI: I don’t know.  I could double check. 

 THE CHAIR:  We have to be very careful what we do here. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  It does say to keep a flock of 12 chickens, geese 

and then ducks. You don’t have to put a stipulation to say --- 

 THE CHAIR: I think we’ve got to be very, very specific because 

the concern, he said a number of things. That you are raising enough 

money for the feed and stuff like that.   It sounds like to me, 

anyways, that you are running a business. It may not be a big 

business, but when you have excess chickens you sell them. 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ:  I use them for the eggs. 

 THE CHAIR:  You use the money for the chickens, geese or the 

ducks.  You’re selling them if you have excess and you are using the 

money to buy feed and stuff which in fact you are running a business.  

That’s a concern I have. 

 If we decide that we are going to “grandfather” this in, we 

better be very specific on what we are allowing. 
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 MR. JURGLIEWICZ:  Well, my dad had 7 cows before I was born.  He 

used to chase them into the field where Robin --- 

 THE CHAIR:   Once that has stopped, we can’t --- it’s not where 

you can pick it up.  You had that break so you no longer predate 

zoning.  That’s not a pre-existing. 

 I’m sorry? 

 MR. LIBRANDI: That would only be if you approved this appeal.  If 

you didn’t approve it and you let it be, he wouldn’t be considered a 

farm so he wouldn’t even be able to have those cows. He wouldn’t have 

three acres.  This is not a continuous use. 

 THE CHAIR: But if we don’t do anything, then we can’t put any 

stipulations.  So, it’s like we just let it go the way it is and then 

he ends up, he could be running a business out of there and at some 

point he could start raising ducks and selling ducks.  Now we have a 

business.   

 I know he may say he’s not going to do that – 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ:  That is not my intention. 

 THE CHAIR:   And certainly, that is not his intention.  But I 

just wonder if we’re not opening ourselves up. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think, unfortunately, the way it’s – it is 

written inconsistently and there is a specific request for what he 

wants to keep but there is also a request to classify it as a farm.  I 

think if we classify it as a farm, then under the regulations, we may 

have problems putting limits as to what he can do on the farm. 

 THE CHAIR:  Correct.   And, my feeling is the one thing we don’t 

want to do is classify this as a farm. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, if we don’t do anything, then it just stays the 

way it is until there is a complaint and then the zoning enforcement 

officer comes in front of us with a complaint and we deal with it 

then. 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ:  Well, presently, my immediate neighbors love 

having the animals.  John, next door, he wrote a letter.  The upstairs 

tenant wrote a nice letter.  My neighbor across the street, Doug, he’s 

a police officer and his wife loved --- used to love to hear the 

rooster crow.  But I don’t have him no more. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  My concern is just having him have the --- this 

board does say he does get the 12 chicken, the 4 geese and the 10 

ducks and no more. 

 THE CHAIR:  But if we let this go. 

 MR. LAPORTE: I would let it go.  I want to vote on it. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Or we could vote to deny the request to classify 

this as a farm.  And, then we could certify it as a legal 

nonconforming use. 

 THE CHAIR:  I think that is safer. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Yah. 

 THE CHAIR:  I really do. I think that is safer. 

 The other thing too is that I notice that you’ve got one pen 

that’s fairly close to Center Street. 

 MR. JURGLEWICZ:  That’s on wheels.  That’s right – 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m saying when I drove by it was close to the road.  

And, he’s got I think – 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ:  The 4 gees. 

 THE CHAIR:  -- the geese in there.  So, it’s nonconforming.  I 

mean, if we don’t do something, he could put it right next to the road 

unless he’s --- 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ:  I am not going to do that. 

 THE CHAIR:  I know.  It’s fairly close to the road now. 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ:  I’d be afraid of somebody stealing them. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  What makes it a legal nonconforming?  We’re not 

making it legal.  That’s what I’m asking. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  No.  If we vote to deny the application as a farm, 

he’s not a legal farm and he can’t do what is done on a farm.  If he 

continues to do what he is doing then it comes back each and every 

time there is a complaint. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Right. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  As to whether or not he’s expanding a legal 

nonconforming use. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, he still doesn’t have permission to do what 

he’s doing. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, he’s sort of has told us that as of today its 

12 chickens, 4 geese and 10 ducks so we now have a base line. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Should we vote on the base line? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I don’t think we can.  I think --- if we’re 

discussing legal options, is that something we should do in executive 

session? 
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 THE CHAIR:  Probably we should.  We should. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  This is just a public hearing. 

 MR.  O’KEEFE:  So maybe during discussion –- 

 THE CHAIR:  During discussion. 

 Okay, is there anything else from your standpoint? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Mr. Jurglewicz did bring in pictures, also. 

 THE CHAIR:  I have the pictures. And, he’s got a couple of them 

dated 1956 that show um, they look like they’re ducks. 

 MR. JURGLEWICZ:  Um, hum.   Muscovy ducks. The come in different 

colors. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Do we just put that as an exhibit? 

 THE CHAIR: Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I just have one more question for the applicant:  

Is it fair to say that at the present time you’re keeping 12 chickens, 

4 geese and 10 ducks? 

 MR. JURGLEWICZ:  I can’t even tell you.  Four geese, two males 

and two females.  And they get to be six to eight months and they’re 

only about two months old, uh, they’ll give me eggs and the mother of 

that particular breed are very motherly, they’ll sit on the eggs, 

hatch them out and when they’re old enough, maybe as I said five to 

ten they maybe hatch out so that’s going to be beyond four. But I’m 

not keeping them. I’m going to be looking for homes either for --- 

maybe some may go in my freezer and some will go as pets.  Some will 

go as, you know, I’ll be back to four again for next year. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Is it fair to say that you are not raising crops on 

the property? 

 MR. JURGLEWICZ:  Crops? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right. 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ: Vegetables? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Correct. 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ:  I have done some in the past.  Is there 

anything wrong with that? 

 MR. O’KEEFE: No.  I am just asking. 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ:  No.  I’m a gardener. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE: Is it fair to say that you are not keeping livestock 

on the property? 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ:  Like what? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Cows?  Things like cows, cattle? 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ:  I don’t have cows.  I don’t want no sheep.  

Sheep will eat the grass right down to the roots. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  No sheep, no cows. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  You don’t have any roosters, right? 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ:  No.   

 THE CHAIR:  What’s that? 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ:  They’re gone.  Even some of my neighbor enjoyed 

hearing them, he’s soup now. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Anything else? 

 Thank you, sir. 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ: Just one question.  What would the --- if I ever 

wanted to get --- I would get permission first, of course, but my dad 

had bought me a goat years ago and goats are very good for brush 

control. 

 THE CHAIR:  Absolutely not. 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ:  Okay. 

 (Laughter) 

 THE CHAIR:  What we are approving, if we approve, what we’re 

approving is what you’ve got on this application and nothing more.  

The minute you have a goat, you have a farm.  You don’t have three 

acres.  It can’t happen. 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ:  Okay, 10-4.  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. JURGLIEWICZ: Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 Okay, speaking in favor? 

 SPEAKER:  Yes. 

 (Pause) 
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 SPEAKER:  Gentlemen and ladies, before I start speaking I have to 

tell you first that I am not from the Town of Southington but I did 

write a letter on Ziggy’s behalf. 

 THE CHAIR:  Please state your name and address. 

 SPEAKER: My name is Linda Kazmerski and I live on 20 Joseph 

Street in Terryville, Connecticut.  I have known Ziggy for over thirty 

years. 

 My aunt and uncle used to live in Southington.  My mother and 

father lived here for a while before they moved to Terryville.  My 

aunt and uncle got my mom and dad started on buying chickens from the 

Jurglewicz’s for years. 

 When we moved to Terryville, we talked people in Terryville into 

coming to Southington.  And, of course, Terryville being a Polish 

town, we bought the ducks and people bought the ducks and everything 

because they used to make what they call (inaudible) which is duck 

soup. 

 As far as I know, Ziggy’s always had pets.  And, as I stated in 

my letter, I don’t know why they would be taken away from him.   Ziggy 

is a very honest and truthful man and he wouldn’t do anything, like 

myself, to ruin his reputation. 

 I’m well known in my town and I wouldn’t do anything to ruin my 

reputation.  I hope you approve this for Ziggy.  I really do.  Because 

I think it would really hurt him very much, being alone, as it would 

hurt me if someone would take my pets away. 

 So please, don’t take his pets away.  And, as I said, Ziggy is a 

very honest and truthful man and I’ve known him for over thirty years.  

And, I wouldn’t be here supporting him if I didn’t believe in him.  

Because I am a very honest and sincere person.  You can ask anybody in 

my hometown the kind of person I am.  

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you.  Anyone else speaking in favor? 

 JOHN KANIA:  1155 Mount Vernon Road, Southington.  Ziggy and I go 

way back.  We’ve known each other over fifty years.  And, in our 

teenage years I remember him having chickens and I thought you had 

ducks then, too.  But – and ducks. 

 He had them before we went to high school. When we went to high 

school, we were both in the Vo-Ag curriculum together.  And, that’s 

what Zig did.  As he stated.  He did that as a   small business and at 

that time his father was in business and um, he uh, excelled at it.  I 

mean, he was required, I don’t know how Vo-Ag cooperates now but at 

that time as Ziggy said, we had to have projects.  And, Zig was the 

ducks and chickens.  He did very well with that. 
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 But you know, the main reason I am standing here today is because 

Zig uh, always has looked at chickens and ducks and geese as much more 

than poultry.  I mean, it’s his life.  He loves these creatures.  And, 

I don’t know how else I can emphasize that. 

 And, of course, other people have pets and they do the same 

thing.  But it is definitely true of Zig.  He did back then in the 

60’s when we were going through Vo-Ag and um, as I wouldn’t think it 

possible that his love of this hobby would actually grow more than 

back in the 60’s, but it did. 

 And, to the present time, uh, he’s, I don’t want to call it an 

obsession because that’s tipping towards and illness and of course it 

isn’t.  

 So anyway, bottom line, I definitely am for an approval so that 

he can continue with his ducks, geese and chickens. 

 I knew his father and mother.  His father was a wonderful man. 

Ran a wonderful business.  Had many, many customers and friends.  And 

many of these people were Zig’s friends, too. 

 I just can’t say enough how much his family and he himself mean 

to me.  And, again, I sincerely hope that this request is approved for 

him. 

 THE CHAIR: Thank you. 

 MR. KANIA:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone else speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 (Whereupon, the public hearing portion of the meeting was 

adjourned at 7:43 o’clock, p.m.) 
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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, JUNE 26, 2012 

 

 Chairman Robert Salka called the Regular meeting of the 

Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:43 o’clock, p.m. in 

the Town Council Chambers with the following members in attendance: 

 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Joseph LaPorte & Matthew O’Keefe        

  

 Alternates: Thomas Lombardi 

    Ronald Bohigian 

        

 Others:  Rob Librandi, Zoning Enforcement Officer 

      

  

 Absent: Bryan Wysong, Commissioner 

   Dee Ahern, Alternate 

   Paul Bedard, Alternate 

  

 The Chair seated Thomas Lombardi Bryan Wysong.  A quorum was 

determined. 

   

Robert Salka, Chairman, presiding: 

NEW BUSINESS: 

 A. APPEAL #5939A, Application of Southington Apple Harvest 

Festival Committee for special exception approval to host the 44
th
 

Annual Apple Harvest Festival September 28-30 and October 5-7, 2012 

under Sections 4-01.31 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 75 Main 

Street (Town Green & surrounding area), property of the Town of 

Southington & others in a CB Zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve Appeal 5939A.  Mr. O’Keefe 

seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe explained the stipulations would be incorporating 1 

through 6 and 8 and 9 of the approval of Appeal #5860A and modify 

stipulation #7 that the festival be limited to the following days and 

hours: 

 Friday, September 28
th
 from 5:00 to 9:00. 

 Saturday, September 29
th
 from 9:00 to 9:00. 

 Sunday, September 30
th
 from 12:00 pm to 7:00 pm. 

 Friday, October 5
th
 from 5:00 pm to 9:00 pm 

 Saturday, October 6
th
 from 9:00 am to 9:00 pm and 
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 Sunday, October 7
th
 from 12:00 pm to 7:00. 

 Mr. Lombardi asked about insurance.  Why is there no stipulation 

on insurance for this? 

 The Chair said there should be simply because it’s really not a 

town run event.  It is run by the Apple Harvest Committee which is 

separate from the Town.  The town just gives them a stipend amount. 

 Mr. Lombardi suggested considering something similar to the UNICO 

Italian Festival insurance requirement. 

 Mr. Librandi advised we can put a stipulation that insurance must 

be required prior to approval. 

 The Chair advised a stipulation saying we have the same insurance 

as the Italian Festival or the Town insurance policy coverage. 

 Mr. O’Keefe commented why don’t we add that the certificate of 

liability be at least $5 million filed prior to the start of the 

festival. 

 That would be an additional stipulation.  I’ll amend my second if 

you amend the motion.  Mr. LaPorte amended his motion. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 

 

 B. APPEAL #5940A, Application of UNICO Italian Festival 

Committee for special exception approval to host their annual Italian 

Festival July 27-29, 2012 under Sections 4-01.31 & 15-05 of the Zoning 

Regulations, lower Center Street area, property of Town of Southington 

& others in a CB & I-2 zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve Appeal 5940A with 

stipulations.  Mr. O’Keefe seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe suggested incorporating by reference stipulations 1 

through 8 and modifying stipulation 9 that the hours be: 

 July 27
th
 from 5:00 pm to 11:00 pm 

 July 28
th
 from 11: in the morning until 11:00 pm 

 July 29 from 7:00 am to 8:00 pm. 

 Mr. O’Keefe clarified the stipulations we are talking about are 

the stipulations from Appeal 5852A. 
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 The Chair said it is a good event.  It’s a town event.  They did 

a nice job last year and an excellent job the last few years. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 

 

 C. APPEAL #5941A, Application of Southington Community 

Services for special exception approval to allow the Southington 

Community Services to host a Farmer’s Market on Fridays July-October 

under Sections 3-01.31 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 1003 South 

Main Street, property of Saucier Realty LLC at the intersection with 

Werking Street in a B zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve with stipulations. 

 1. The farmers market might operate on Friday afternoons from 

3:00 to 6:00 commencing on July 28
th
, 2012 to the last Friday   in 

October, 2012. 

 2. That the applicant will clean up the area at the end of the 

day of the event. 

 3. That the sign will not be larger than 32 sf in size. 

 4. The sign will be set back at least 10 feet from the 

property line. 

 5. The farmers are fully insured and the insurance shall be 

private and the town has no culpability and that evidence of insurance 

be submitted to the town. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 The Chair asked about the stipulation for one year.  Mr. O’Keefe 

explained stipulation 1 covers that.  It expires in October of 2012. 

 Discussion. 

 

 Mr. LaPorte felt it was very good for the community. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 The Chair asked for a recess with the board moving into executive 

session.  We’ll be back shortly. 
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EXECUTIVE SESSION 

 The Southington Zoning Board of Appeals entered executive session 

at 7:49 o’clock, p.m, in the office of the zoning enforcement officer, 

with the following in attendance in order to discuss a zoning appeal. 

 The following Councilpersons were present, viz: 

 Chairman Robert Salka, Jeffrey Gworek, Joseph LaPorte & Matthew 

O’Keefe          

 Alternates: Thomas Lombardi 

    Ronald Bohigian 

   

    

 No motions were made or votes taken during executive session. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to adjourn from executive session.  Mr. 

O’Keefe seconded.  Motion passed unanimously. 

 (Executive session was adjourned to regular session at 7:56 

o’clock, p.m.) 

  

    ___________________________________ 

    Robert Salka  

    Acting Secretary 
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REGULAR SESSION 

 

Robert Salka, Resuming the Chair: 

 

7. Continued Public Hearing Items: 

 A. APPEAL #5935A, Application of Zygmunt W. Jurglewicz for a 

variance to allow the keeping of a family flock of 12 chickens, 4 

geese & 10 ducks on a lot 72,745 sf in area where the regulations 

require a full 3 acres (130,680 sf) under Sections 2-06 F (Farm) & 15-

05 of the Zoning Regulations, 383 West Street, property of Zygmunt W & 

Frances D. Jurglewicz in an R-12 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to deny a variance as to Section 2.06 

to classify this property as farm property.  Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Appeal 5935A under Section 

15-04 of the zoning regulations to allow the applicant to keep a 

family flock of 12 chickens, four geese and ten ducks on his property 

with certain stipulations: 

 (1) That the cages be at least 40’ from the road 

 (2) They be at least 25’ from the boundaries 

 (3) That the square footage of the cages not exceed what it 

presently exceeds 

 (4) That the chickens, geese and ducks be caged. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Discussion followed.  Mr. O’Keefe added that under 14-04 there 

has been quite a bit of testimony and evidence as to the use of this 

property over probably the last 60 years.   Albeit it is a small 

property, there are special circumstances and conditions applicable to 

this property and the family has utilized the property in this way for 

a long period of time.  And, for the most part, I would say, without 

complaint.  This is a property extremely unique and suited for this 

request.  It would be an unusual hardship that applies solely to this 

property. 

 Discussion if this would go with the property or just the current 

owner.  Mr. O’Keefe commented if a new owner came in, it would be 

difficult to establish a hardship if they hadn’t done it before. 
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 (5) Mr. O’Keefe added a stipulation this be particular to this 

owner.   Mr. LaPorte seconded that stipulation. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

  

MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS/ NEW BUSINESS 

 The next meeting date is July 10
th
.  We only have one meeting in 

July and one in August. 

 Mr. LaPorte asked or an update on the fence on the corner of 

McIntosh.  It was referred to the Town Attorney and Mr. Librandi will 

contact the Town Attorney to see what has been done. 

 Mr. LaPorte asked about the house with the steam shovel in the 

backyard.  Mr. Librandi said he went out there but didn’t really see 

anything.  Mr. LaPorte and Mr. Librandi will go out and look this week 

at that location and at another violation. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to adjourn.  Mr. O’Keefe seconded. 

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 8:00 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

      Robert Salka, Chairman 

      Zoning Board of Appeals 

 

 

        


